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notre dame australia 
planned 
University of Notre Dame officials are helping to 
plan a Catholic university in Western Australia at 
the invitation of its Australian founders. 

The proposed institution, which will be Australia's 
first Catholic university and will be located in 
Perth or Fremantle, will be called the University 
of Notre Dame Australia. It will, however, be an 
autonomous institution with its own sources of 
financial support. Rev. Edward A. Malloy, C.S.C., 
president, Timothy O'Meara, provost, Rev. E. 
William Beauchamp, C.S.C., executive vice presi­
dent, and Rev. David T. Tyson, C.S.C., vice 
president for student affairs, travelled to Western 
Australia in August to meet with local planners of 
the new university. 

Australian backers of the project·will be looking 
to Notre Dame for advice and example, both in the 
larger issues of relating an academic institution 
to ~ religious heritage and in the more pragmatic 
matters of student and faculty interchanges and 
joint research prgrams. While a decision to es­
tablish the university has been made in principle, 
the final determination will be made by a planning 
board by March 1989. The institution could open in 
temporary premises as early as 1991. It would 
start with around 300 students, with plans to 
expand gradually to 6,500. While the school would 
be independent, it has the support of the state 
government which has promised legislative backing 
and from which the founders hope to obtain low 
interest loans to defray some start-up costs. 
Income for the new university will come from fees, 
fund-raising, endowments, investment and business 
undertakings. 

lecturers visited 
campus 
The University was host to more than 450 visiting 
lecturers during the academic year which ended 
August 1988. The public lecturers included schol­
ars and researchers from 119 American colleges and 
universities and 24 foreign educational institu­
tions, as well as artists; authors, commerce and 
industry figures, foreign and domestic government 
officials, religious scholars, and researchers from 
public and private institutes and laboratories. 
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ecological study 
evaluated 
A recent landmark ecological study on lakes at the 
University of Notre Dame Environmental Research 
Center may revolutionize methods in cleaning up 
murky lakes and keeping clean the clear ones. 

Central to the study--headed by Stephen R. carpen­
ter, associate professor of biological sciences, 
and James F. Kitchell, zoology professor at the 
University of Wisconsin--is a very simple idea: 
Big fish eat little fish; little fish eat small 
animals, called zooplankton; zooplankton eat algae, 
or phytoplankton. 

carpenter's study involved three lakes and spanned 
the years 1984 and 1985. By manipulating the fish 
populations in the lakes, he showed that organisms 
on higher levels in the food web regulate the zoo­
plankton and algae community structure, biomass and 
primary productivity. That is, when he introduced 
large game fish into a lake heavily populated with 
small forage fish, he was able to reduce the number 
of smaller fish and. ultimately create a cleaner, 
less algae-ridden body of water. 

In Paul Lake, the reference lake, productivity 
varied from year to year due to climatic factors 
and the natural dynamics of unmanipulated food web 
interactions. In Tuesday Lake, full-grown game 
fish were added that fed on the forage fish. The 
smaller fish rapidly decreased in numbrs and, as a 
result, zooplankton became more abuandant. In the 
end, the amount of algae in the lake was reduced 
about tenfold. In Peter Lake, game fish were 
removed and small minnows added. The results here 
were less zooplankton and more algae. 

In short, Carpenter says, whereas it has long been 
thought that clean, sparkling lakes produce good 
fisheries, it appears that this works the other way 
around. Controlling forage fish by stocking game 
fish will clean up a lake dominated by algae. He 
calls this process the trophic cascade. 

Carpenter believes that the next step in trophic 
cascade research will be to bridge the gap betwen 
the basic scientific advance and traditional man­
agement practice. His research now has shifted sto 
developing stocking technologies that will initiate 
the trophic cascade in the cheapest possible way. 
Most management agencies aren't in a position to 
move around adult fish, he explains, and they're 
going to have to stock fry or fingerlings. His 
research team next summer will begin an experiment 
with bass fingerlings. 

correction to 
phone directory: 
suvon instructions 
The instructions for the new simplified SUVON 
telephone system on page 5 of the University of 
Notre Dame/Saint Mary's College 1988-89 Directory 
are correct and complete. The information on page 
6 for dialing off-network is obsolete. Please 
disregard it and see page 5. SUVON is a free 
telephone system for placing business calls within 
Indiana. 
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university plans task 
force action 
The University will undertake new initiatives to 
address five major academic and institutional 
concerns--family and other life commitments of 
University students, faculty and staff; the 
personal health of University community members, 
particularly with regard to the use of alcohol; the 
quality of teaching in the context of a research 
university; the residential life of the University; 
and the ethical dimensions of the University's 
R.O.T.C. programs. 

The new initiatives are the result of detailed 
reports prepared on each subject at the request of 
Rev. Edward A. Malloy, c.s.c., president. A 
special faculty committee compiled the report on 
R.O.T.C. programs. The remaining four reports were 
prepared by task forces composed of students, 
faculty, and staff members. 

With specific regard to family and other life com­
mitments, the University has endorsed the following 
actions: development of a flexible work scheduling 
policy, where departmental requirements permit, to 
allow University employees to strike a better bal­
ance between job and family responsibilities; es­
tablishment of a flexible benefits program allowing 
faculty and staff members to redirect benefit dol­
lars according to their individual family needs, 
including child and elder care; establishment of a 
dependent care spending account to allow payment of 
child care and elder care costs with before-tax 
dollars; development of a University child care 
information and referral service; presentation of 
seminars on marriage, parenting, balancing work and 
family life, child care concerns and other 
family-related topics. 

To ensure an ongoing dialogue on family concerns, 
the University has designated 1989-1990 as the Year 
of the Family. Roland B. Smith, Jr., executive 
assistant to the president, will serve as coordi­
nator of the various academic and cultural events 
to be presented throughout the year. 

The University's specific initiatives with regard 
to health and alcohol concerns include: intro­
duction, beginning in the 1989-90 academic year, of 
a required substance abuse study program for all 
freshmen; elimination of advertising promoting the 
use of alcohol from all publications funded or 
sponsored by the University; expansion of substance 
abuse education and counselling programs through 
all appropriate campus agencies including the Of­
fice of Alcohol and Drug Education established in 
1987; coordination of ongoing campus health pro­
grams through the University Health Center. 

In addition to these initiatives, the University 
has revised its policy governing parties in student 
residence halls. In effect since the beginning of 
the current academic year, the new policy permits 
each residence hall to sponsor one party per se-

mester, provided that at least 70 percent of the 
hall's residents purchase tickets for the event. 
Halls may not supply alcohol for these parties, but 
must provide food and nonalcoholic beverages. 

With regard to the issue of teaching, the Report of 
the Task Force on the Quality of Teaching in a 
Research University states in part, "(Notre Dame's) 
identity as a place that treasures teaching excel­
lence is its most important resource, and ... it is 
possible for Notre Dame to keep this identity while 
aggressively upgrading its research." Its initia­
tives on teaching quality are as follows: con­
tinued expansion of faculty consistent with the 
University's overall needs and priorities; improved 
salaries and more frequent status reviews for ad­
junct faculty in recognition of their contributions 
to professional training and basic skills instruc­
tion; integration of a teaching component into the 
doctoral program, enabling graduate students to 
provide quality undergraduate instruction when 
appropriate and encouraging graduate students to 
pursue teaching careers; designation, in each of 
the University's colleges, of a faculty member who 
will assume broad responsibilities for monitoring, 
supporting and stimulating teaching excellence 
within the college; constructon of a state-of-the­
art classroom building, funding for which is being 
sought through the University's "Strategic Moment" 
campaign. 

The University's initiatives on residential life 
include: encouragement of increased opportunities 
for student-faculty interaction in the residence 
halls; increased minority presence on hall staffs 
to reflect the growing minority student population 
of Notre Dame; collaboration of men and women in 
hall ministry roles; establishment of a new salary 
structure to help attract and retain highly 
qualified hall rectors; construction of a new 
graduate student residence, funding for which is 
being sought through the University's "Strategic 
Moment" campaign. 

Specific initiatives to support the ethical and 
moral dimensions of the R.O.T.C. program are as 
follows: expansion of courses examining the 
Catholic tradition with respect to war and peace, 
and encouragement of R.O.T.C. students to select 
these courses; cooperation between the R.O.T.C. 
command and the staff of the University's Institute 
for International Peace Studies in enrolling 
R.O.T.C. students in courses examining the moral 
questions of war and peace; development by the 
Institute of extracurricular workshops open to all 
seniors and designed to aid in the formation of a 
clear personal conscience with regard to the laws 
and realities of war; inclusion of the u.s. 
Bishops' pastoral letters on the American economy 
and war and peace in the reading required for the 
University's freshman year seminar courses. 

In addition to these steps, the University will 
make every effort--as it does for any student--to 
provide need-based financial aid to students 
leaving the R.O.T.C. program for reasons of 
conscience. 

• 

• 
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honors 
William B. Berry, acting chairman and professor of 
electrical and computer engineering, has been nomi­
nated for the position Vice-President for Public 
Affairs of the American Society for Engineering 
Education. 

Katharina J. Blackstead, associate librarian, has 
been selected to serve on the Research Forum Com­
mittee for the Association of College and Research 
Libraries Bi-Annual Post Conference Program to be 
held in Cincinnati, Ohio, April 8-9, 1989. 

Douglas W. Kmiec, professor of law, director of the 
White Center on Law and Government, and Assistant 
Attorney General of the United States, has been 
named by the Attorney General to be chairman of the 
government-wide working group on federalism. The 
group is evaluating the relationship among federal, 
state, and local governments in terms of the 
President's Executive Order on Federalism. 

David c. Leege, professor of government and 
international studies and director of the Hesburgh 
Program in Public Service, has been appointed 
co-chair of the 1990 annual convention of the 
Midwest Political Science Association. He has also 
been appointed liaison to the Committee on Religion 
and Politics of the International Political Science 
Association by the Section on Religion and Politics 
of the American Politicar Science Association. 

Carl L. Starn, associate professional specialist, 
director of choral music, and concurrent assistant 
professor of music, has been named the National 
Chairperson for the Male Chorus committee on 
Repertoire and Standards by the American Choral 
Directors Association. He already serves on the 
board of directors of the Intercollegiate Men's 
Choruses, a national association of collegiate and 
secondary school male choruses. 

Dennis J. Stark, director of aquatics and assistant 
professor of physical education, has been selected 
to serve on the board of directors of Corvilla. 
Corvilla is a private corporation funded by the 
State of Indiana to develop and maintain residence 
homes for the physically and mentally handicapped. 

Erhard M. Winkler, professor of earth sciences, was 
bestowed with a medal in recognition of materials 
protection of historic moments by LeComite Inter­
national Permanent pour !'Organisation des Congres 
on Deterioration and Conservation of Stone. 

activities 
Peri E. Arnold, chairman and professor of govern­
ment and international studies, delivered the key­
note address "Presidential Leadership and Public 
Policy: The Case of Civil Rights" to Purdue­
Calumet's annual Conference on Social Studies and 
History, Hammond, Ind., Nov. 12. 

Charlene s. Avallone, assistant professor of 
English, presented the paper "Regenerating the 
'Renaissance,' Revising 'Realism': Materials and 
Methods for What We Study and How We Study in the 
Nineteenth-Century American Literature survey" at 
North Central Women's Studies Association annual 
conference, Northern Kentucky University, Highland 
Height, Ky., Nov. 5. 

Bruce A. Bunker, associate professor of physics, 
presented "The Ferroelectric.Transition in IV-VI 
Semiconductor Alloys at XAFS V: The Fifth In­
ternational Conference on X-Ray Absorption Spec­
troscopy, Seattle, Wash., Aug. 22-26. He also 
presented "The Atomic-scale structure of Semi­
conductor Alloys: Diluted Magnetic Semiconductors 
and Ferroelectric" at the Turner Hall Colloquium, 
Goshen College, Goshen, Ind., Nov. 15. 
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Kevin J. Christiano, assistant professor of 
sociology, served as discussant for the Notre Dame 
Seminar in American Religion sponsored by the 
Charles and Margaret Hall Cushwa Center for the 
Study of American Catholicism at the Center for 
Continuing Education, University of Notre Dame, 
Notre Dame, Ind., Nov. 12. 

John. J. Collins, professor of theology, partici­
pated in the conference on The Hebrew Bible, canon 
and Literature at the University of Michigan at Ann 
Arbor, Mich., Oct. 30-31. He attended the annual 
meeting of the Society of Biblical Literature in 
Chicago, Ill., Nov. 17-21. He also delivered the 
response to L. Hurtado, One God, One Lord, Nov. 18, 
and the response to J.D. Levenson, God and the 
Persistence of Evil at that meeting, Nov. 20. 

Michael J. Crowe, professor in the Program of 
Liberal Studies, delivered "The Enlightenment and 
Extraterrestrials: The Celestial Cities of 
Eighteenth-Century Scientists and Philosophers" at 
the annual meeting of the Midwest American Society 
for Eighteenth-Century studies at the University of 
Notre Dame, Notre Dame, Ind., Oct. 7. 

Lawrence Cunningham, professor of theology, 
attended the board of directors meeting of the 
American Academy of Religion at its annual con­
vention in Chicago, Ill., Nov. 18. 

Roberto DaMatta, Joyce professor of anthropology 
and faculty fellow in the Kellogg Institute, 
chaired a discussion on the social aspects of 
Fernando Pessoa's poetry and work at the inter­
national colloquium on the work of the Portuguese 
poet Fernando Pessoa organized by the Department of 
Spanish and Portuguese of Tulane University in New 
Orleans, La., Nov. 17. 

John F. Gaski, associate professor of marketing, 
presented the paper "A Causal Modeling Analysis of 
Intrachannel Conflict and Satisfaction" at the 
annual meeting of the Decision Sciences Institute, 
Las Vegas, Nev., Nov. 21-23. 

Philip Gleason, professor of history, served as an 
invited commentator at the "Conference for Presi­
dents" sponsored by the Association of Catholic 
Colleges and Universities and the Pontifical 
Council for Culture held at the College of St. 
Catherine, St. Paul, Minn., May 23-26. He served 
on a panel of consultants reviewing research on 
American Catholicism sponsored by the Lilly Endow­
ment held in Indianapolis, Ind.·, May 31-June 1 . He 
also delivered a paper titled "Staving Off Secular­
ization: The Role of Neoscholasticism in Catholic 
Higher Education," at a conference sponsored by the 
Institute for the Study of American Evangelicals 
held in Philadelphia, Pa., Nov. 17-19. 

Denis Goulet, O'Neill professor of education for 
justice, department of economics, and in the Kel­
logg Institute for International Studies, delivered 
a keynote address "Development Ethics, Ecological 
Wisdom, and the Futures of Development" to the 10th 
world conference of the World Futures Studies Fed­
eration at the Great Hall of the People, Beijing, 
China, Sept. 3. 

Davids. Hachen, Jr., assistant professor of 
sociology, presented "Industrial Characteristics 
and Job Mobility Rates" at the annual meeting of 
the American Sociological Association held in 
Atlanta, Ga., Aug. 26. 

Yih-Fang Huang, associate professor of electrical 
and computer engineering, presented a paper titled 
"ARMA Parameter Estimation Using a Novel Recursive 
Estimation Algorithm With Selective Updating" at 
the 1988 international symposium on Information 
Theory, Kobe, Japan, June 19-24. He presented an 
invited seminar titled "Discerning Update in 
Recursive Parameter Estimation" at Princeton 
University Department of Electrical Engineering, 
Princeton, N.J., Nov .. 3. 

Rev. Charles Kannengiesser. S.J., Huisking, 
professor of theology, attended the annual CCICA 
meeting, Georgetown University, Washington, D.C., 
Nov. 11. He presented "The African Reaction" at 
the AAR in Chicago, Ill., Nov. 20-21. He gave a 
seminar on "Biblical Hermeneutics in Roman Africa" 
at University of Laval, in Quebec City, canada, 
Nov. 23. He gave the public lecture "Bible and 
Culture in Early Christianity" at the University of 
Ottawa, Ottawa, Canada, Nov. 24. Kannengiesser 
gave "Tyconius Book of Rules• at the University of 
Ottawa, Ottawa, Canada, Nov. 25. He also presented 
the faculty seminar "Current Debate on Arianism" at 
the University of St. Paul, Canada, Nov. 25. 

Douglas W. Kmiec, professor of law, director of the 
White Center on Law and Government, and Assistant 
Attorney General of the United States, made a pre­
sentation titled "The Separation of Powers after 
Morrison v. Olson" to the Administrative Conference 
of the United States, Washington, D.C., Sept. 28. 

Rev. John A. Melloh, S.M., associate professional 
specialist in theology and coordinator of the 
Marten Program in Homiletics and Litugics, taught 
the course "Music in Catholic Worship: Ritual and 
Music" at St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Tex., 
June. By invitation he participated in the third 
symposium for Liturgists and Composers sponsored by 
the Archidocese of Milwaukee, Wis., July. He also 
presented the paper "Virgil Michel's Legacy: 
Religious Education and Liturgy" at the Virgil 
Michel Symposium, held at St. John's University, 
Collegeville, Minn., July. He gave a workshop "The 
RCIA: Theology and Praxis" for the Center for 
Continuing Formation in Ministry, University of 
Notre Dame, Notre Dame, Ind., Sept. Melloh gave 
another workshop "Preaching" for the Center, Oct. 
He lectured on "Elements of Ritual" for the Liturgy 
Formation Program, Archdiocese of Indianapolis, 
Indianapolis, Ind., Oct. He gave the lecture "Lay 
Participation in Worship at Hilltop Lutheran Church 
of the Ascension in south Bend, Ind., Oct. 

Walter J. Nicgorski, associate professor in the 
Program of Liberal Studies, gave the keynote 
address "Nurturing Liberal Education in Higher 
Education" to the faculty retreat of the Freshman 
Seminar Faculty held at Valparaiso University, 
Valparaiso, Ind., Nov. 12. 

• 

• 
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Rev. Edward D. O'Connor. C.S.C., associate profes­
sor of theology, gave a day of recollection for 
South Bend area women at Sacred Heart Crypt, Notre 
Dame, Ind., Dec. 3. He also lectured on "The 
Church" at Holy Family Parish, south Bend, Ind., 
Dec. 6. 

Maria Rosa Olivera-Williams, assistant professor of 
modern and classical languages, presented a paper 
titled "Citas y Commentaries: La Re-creacion Amo­
rosa de la Patria en el Exilio" at the Mid-America 
Conference on Hispanic Literature at Washington 
University, Saint Louis, Mo., Oct. 27-29. She 
presided over the session on New Latin American 
Writing at that conference. She organized and 
chaired the permanent session on Latin American 
Literature titled "Vanguardismo en Latinoamerica" 
at the 13th annual meeting of the Midwest Modern 
Language Association in Saint Louis, Mo., Nov. 
3-5. She co-chaired the permanent session on 
Literary Theory and Hispanic Criticism titled 
"Creativity and Dependence in Hispanic Literature 
and Theory" at that meeting. She also presented an 
invited paper titled "Los Cunetos de Azul ... en la 
Coyuntura del Modernismo y la Modernidad Hispano­
americanos" during the conference in honor of 
Professor Fernando Alegria titled "El Modernismo 
a Cien Anos de Azul. .. " at Stanford University, 
Stanford, Calif., Nov. 11-12. 

Morris Pollard, Coleman director of the Lobund 
Laboratory and professor emeritus of biological 
sciences, delivered an invited lecture "Prevention 
of Tumors in Lobund-Wistar Rats by Moderate Dietary 
Restriction: Prostate Cancer and Hepatoma" spon­
sored by the Johnson & Johnson Company at the 
Focused Giving Scientific Symposium, New Brunswick, 
N.J., Nov. 22. 

Michael J. Radzicki, assistant professor of 
management and faculty fellow in the Institute for 
International Peace Studies, and Michael G. Bowen, 
assistant professor of management, presented an 
invited lecture titled "The Dynamics of Escalating 
Commitment" to the faculty and students of the 
Graduate School of Management at Michigan State 
University, East Lansing, Mich., Nov. 14. 

PhilliP R. Sloan, chairman and associate professor 
in the Program of Liberal Studies, gave the paper 
"Matter, Life and Vitality: Buffon's Organic 
Molecule, Revisited" at the Midwestern 18th Century 
Society meeting at the University of Notre Dame, 
Notre Dame, Ind., Oct. 7. He presented "Workshop 
on 18th Century Microscopy" at that same meeting, 
Oct. 8. He presented the paper "Archetypes and 
Evolution: New Light on the Owen-Darwin Rela­
tionship" to the faculty seminar in History and 
Philosophy of Science, Northwestern University, 
Evanston, Ill., Nov. 11. 

Q~vid L. Snyder, assistant faculty fellow in the 
Lobund Laboratory, gave an overview and recom­
mendations from the 1988 NIA Conferences on Nutri­
tion and Aging: Overview of the Symposium on the 
Effects of Dietary Restriction on Aging and Disease 
in Germfree and Conventional Lobund-Wistar Rats at 
the 41st annual Scientific Meeting of the Geron­
tological Society of America in San Francisco, 
Calif., Nov. 20. 

Andrew J. Sommese, chairman and professor of math­
ematics and co-director of the Center for Applied 
Mathematics, gave the colloquium talk "On the 
Projective Classification of Varieties" and the 
seminar talk "On the Numberical Solution of Systems 
of Polynomials arising in the Design of Mechanisms" 
at the University of Albuquerque, Albuquerque, 
N.M., Nov. 10. 

J. Kerry Thomas, Nieuwland professor of chemistry 
and visiting professor at Bristol University, 
England, presented "Tripping the Light Fantastic" 
at Bristol University, England, Oct. 1. He pre­
sented "Photophysics in Polymer Films" at Bristol 
University, Nov. 2. He gave the seminar "Photo­
physics and Photochemistry in Polymer Systems" to 
the Chemistry Department at Sheffield University 
England, Oct. 19. He presented "Diffusion in 
Polymer Systems" to the Chemistry Department at 
Oxford University, England, Nov. 7. Thomas also 
gave the seminar "Photochemistry in Microemulsions 
and Colloidal Semiconductors" at the University of 
East Anglia, England, Nov. 11. 

Eugene Ulrich, professor of theology, as president 
of the International Organization for Septuagint 
and Cognate Studies, presided over a special ses­
sion of the Society of Biblical Literature titled 
"The Septuagint and the DJD Scrolls" celebrating 
the publication of Discoveries in the Judaean 
Desert, volume 8. He also presided over the 
regular program of the roses and its executive 
committee meeting at the Society of Biblical 
Literature annual meeting, Chicago, Ill., Nov. 21. 

Andrzej Walicki, O'Neill professor of history, de­
livered the paper "Catholicism in Russian Religious 
and Philosophical Thought" at AAASS National Con­
vention in Honolulu, Hawaii, Nov. 18-21. 

Michael C.F. Wiescher, assistant professor of 
physics, was an invited visiting professor at 
Kernforschungszentrum, Karlsruhe, W. Germany, 
June-Aug. 1988. He presented "Bottlenecks and 
Waiting Points in the RP-Process" at the symposium 
on Quests in Nuclear Astrophysics and Experimental 
Approaches held in Crete, Greece, June 12-18. He 
gave the invited talk "New Experimental Results for 
Nuclear Reactions in Explosive Hydrogen Burning" at 
the symposium on Origin and Distribution of the 
Elements, New Orleans, La., Aug. 31-Sept 4. 

Edward c. Zaragoza, associate director for research 
at the Center for Pastoral Liturgy and assistant 
professional specialist in the Institute for 
Pastoral and Social Ministry, delivered the paper 
on "Saints, Devils, Old Men, and Crazy Women: The 
Festival Masks of Loiza, Puerto Rico" at the annual 
meeting of the American Academy of Religion in 
Chicago, Ill., Nov. 19. 

deaths 
Gilbert J. Coty, professor emeritus of modern and 
classical languages, Nov. 7. 

Gertrude LaFortune, benefactor, Nov. 2. 

Edward R. Quinn, associate professor emeritus of 
education, Oct. 28. 
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faculty senate journal 
may 2, 1988 
Dr. F. Ellen Weaver, chair of the Faculty Senate, called the meeting to order at 7:30 
p.m. and Prof. Eugene F. Gorski, C.S.C., offered a prayer. 

Weaver asked if there were additions or corrections to the Journal for the January 20 
meeting of the senate. Prof. Jean A. Pee suggested that the Journal be corrected as 
follows: on page three, the second line of paragraph three should read: "Borelli also 
inquired about faculty salaries, specifically library faculty salaries for next year." 
The Journal of January 20 was approved as corrected. Weaver then asked for a motion to 
approve the Journals of February 4 and March 2. These Journals were approved. 

Weaver next introduced the following new members of the senate: Arts and Letters: Kath­
leen A. Biddick, Frank J. Bonello, Leo A. Despres, Mark C. Pilkinton, Louis A. MacKenzie, 
Jr., William L. Peterson; Science: Harvey Bender, Mario Borelli, Bruce A. Bunker; 
Business Administration: Robert E. Miller, Michael J. Etzel; Library: Margaret Porter; 
Special Professionalist: Peter Lombardo; Emeritus: Charles E. Parnell. Engineering 
elections not as yet conducted. Weaver reminded the new senators that they would become 
voting members when the last item of New Business was reached, namely the election of 
officers for 1988-89. She reminded the senators whose term was expiring that they had the 
vote until the business of the year, up to the election of officers was concluded. 

Weaver went on to make the following report from the chair: 1) In the name of the senate 
she sent flowers to Harriet Flowers on her birthday, and she received a note of thanks 
from her. 2) She sent a note to the Provost calling his attention to the motion passed at 
the meeting of March 2 relative to uniformity in implementation of the Review Procedures. 
3) She wrote a note to Fr. Bartell, chair of the C.S.C. Committee to Draft the Statement 
on Higher Education, thanking the Committee for sharing the statement with the senate and 
advising that a report would be forthcoming. 4) She extended personal thanks to the 
members of the Executive Committee for their work and support during the year. She also 
extended thanks on behalf of the Executive Committee to all the senators for their 
contributions. 

Weaver turned to the report of the Committees. Prof. Mario Borelli, chair of the Commit­
tee on Benefits, stated that the responses made to the survey on the faculty's perception 
of the status of benefits were being tabulated, and that the results would be communicated 
in a future report. Borelli then reported on the report of the Ad-Hoc Committee on Uni­
versity Boards and Committees. He suggested that if any senators were interested in a 
further analysis of the report, they should concentrate on those items where the responses 
were contradictory. Borelli also commented on the report concerning "Future Prospectives 
for Health Benefits and Other Benefits at the University." This report was compiled from 
remarks made by Mr. Roger Mullins, director of the Human Resources Department. Borelli 
moved that the senate go on record as appreciating Mullin's openness and his sharing 
information with the senate. The motion was seconded, and· it was carried unanimously. 

173 

• 

.r 

'I 



• 

• 

• 

Weaver then called on Prof. John Yoder to report for both the Committee on Academic Af­
fairs and the Committee on Administration. Yoder in turn asked Prof. Phil Quinn to make 
the following motion which he had proposed and written: 

RESOLVED: 1) It is the sense of the senate that the recommendation of the Task Force 
on Teaching (Notre Dame Report, Special Issue of April 8, 1988, "Report of Task Force 
on Teaching,• p. 10) that several senior faculty be added to the Provost's Advisory 
Committee should be promptly implemented; 2) Upon adoption by the senate, a copy of 
this resolution shall be transmitted to the Provost. 

After Quinn spoke in favor of the motion, it was seconded, and accepted unanimously by the 
senate. 

Yoder then made the following motion: 

Whereas President Malloy, in his conversation with the Senate Executive Committee on 
January 26, 1988, expressed openness to the possibility of direct faculty represen­
tation on the University Board of Trustees, and 

Whereas a polling of the faculty indicated strong support for the motion, 

The Senate 

a) resolves that it would be desirable that there be on the Board of Trustees 
members of the faculty, tenured or of equivalent rank, elected at large by the 
faculty; 

b) requests that President Edward Malloy, c.s.c. forward this request to the 
Board of Trustees; 
c) authorizes its Executive Committee to negotiate further the details of 
implementation. 

The motion was seconded, and then accepted unanimously by the senate. 

Prof. Patrick Murphy, chair of the Committee on Student Affairs, reported that four 
separate subcommittees were working on issues like: continuation of the Hall Fellows 
Program; classroom space; social space for interaction of faculty and students; faculty 
involvment in the Freshman Orientation Program. Reports from these subcommittees are 
forthcoming. 

Under New Business, Prof. Paul Conway made the following motion in order to reinforce and 
implement a parallel motion made and accepted during the meeting of March 2: 

Moved further. It is the sense of the senate that a date one month prior to the end 
of the academic term, be established and recorded in the University Calendar for the 
announcement of decisions on reappointment, promotion and tenure. 

Yoder seconded the motion, and it was adopted unanimously by the senate. 

Weaver then asked Borelli to conduct the elections of Faculty Senate Officers for 
1988-89. Before proceeding to the elections, Borelli made a motion that the senate 
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express gratitude to Weaver for her work as Chair. The motion was seconded and it was 
accepted unanimously by the senate. 

The results of the elections are as follows: 

Chair: F. Ellen Weaver 
Vice-Chair: Dennis Moran 
Co-Secretaries: Eugene F. Gorski, c.s.c. and Peter Lombardo 
Treasurer: Paul F. Conway 
Chair, Committee on Academic Affairs: Kathleen Biddick 
Chair, Committee on Administration: Philip Quinn 
Chair, Committee on Benefits: JoAnn Della Neva 
Chair, Committee on Student Affairs: Mario Borelli 

Adjournment was moved by Borelli and seconded by Yoder. The meeting adjourned at 8:40 
p.m. 

Members present: Steven M. Bell, modern/classical languages; Kathleen A. Biddick, 
history; Frank J. Bonello, economics; Mario Borelli, mathematics; Paul F. Bosco, emeritus; 
Jacqueline L. Brogan, English; Bruce A. Bunker, physics; Rev. Austin I. Collins, c.s.c., 
art; Paul F. Conway, finance/business economics; JoAnn Della Neva, modern/classical 
languages; Leo A. Despres, anthropology; Kent Emery, program of liberal studies; Michael 
J. Etzel, marketing; Pamela R. Falkenberg, communication/theatre; Stephen M. Fallon, 
program of liberal studies; Thomas P. Flint, philosophy; Mohamed Gad-el-Hak, aerospace/ 
mechanical engineering; Andre Goddu, program of liberal studies; Edward A. Goerner, 
government/international studies; Rev. Eugene F. Gorski, c.s.c., theology; Sandra J. 
Harmatiuk, freshman year of studies; Robert G. Hayes, chemistry; Douglas R. Hemphill, 
ROTC; Suzanne Kelly, Institute for Pastoral and Social Ministry; Robert L. Kerby, history; 
Alan Krieger, library; Peter J. Lombardo, Center for Continuing Education; Louis A. 
MacKenzie, Jr., modern/classical languages; Robert E. Miller, management; Dennis Moran, 
"Review of Politics•; Michael H. Morris, accountancy; Charles E. Parnell, emeritus; Jean 
A. Pee, library; William L. Petersen, theology; Mark c. Pilkinton, communication/theatre; 
G. Margaret Porter, library; F. Clark Power, program of liberal studies; Walter Pratt, 
law; Philip Quinn, philosophy; William D. Shephard, physics; Donald E. Sporleder, 
architecture; F. Ellen Weaver, theology; John H. Yoder, theology. 

Members on Leave: Jay P. Dolan, history. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Eugene F. Gorski, c.s.c. 
Secretary 

corrections to nd report #4 
UNIVERSITY ADMINISTRATION 

President 
Roland B. Smith, Ed.D. 

Executive Assistant to the President 

Business Affairs 
Gary R. Shumaker, M.S.B.A. 

Assistant Director, Physical Plant 

University Computing 
R. Scott cowdrey, M.S. 

Director, User Services 

FACULTY OF THE UNIVERSITY 

ROLAND B. SMITH, JR., Executive Assistant to the President, Associate Professional 
Specialist in the Institute for Urban Studies, and Director of the Center for Educational 
Opportunity. B.A., Bowie State College, 1969; M.F.A., Indiana Univ., 1976; Ed.D., Harvard 
Univ., 1988. (1976) 
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current publications 
and other scholarly 
works 
Current publications should be mailed to the 
Division of Sponsored Programs, 
Room 314, Administration Buildinq 

COLLF::GF:: 01'" ARTS AND LF::TTERS 

Art, Art History and Design 

Rosenberg, Charles M, 
C.M. Rosenberg. 1988. Review of Rona 

Goffen, Piety and Patronage in Renais­
sance VenTCe:'"!talica 65(3}:27D-'2iif:'" 

Voql, Dona~ 
O.G. Vogl. 1988. Acrylic Paintinq, The 

Pond. 45th Annual Salon Show. Northern 
Indiana Arts Association, Inc., Munster, 
Indiana. 

D.G. Vogl. 1988, Acrylic Painting, To 
Have and Have Not. 12th Annual Alice 
and Arthur Baer Art Competition and Ex­
hibition. Bev~rly Art Center, Chicago, 
Illinois. 

English 

O'Rourke, Willia~ A. 
W.A. O'Rourke. 1988. Review of The Turkey 

War, Tribune Books, The ChicaqOiir~ 
November l3(Section 14):5. 

W.A. O'Rourke. 1988. A Review of John 
Cheever: A Biography. The South Bend 
Tribune July 17(Section 8):11. 

Modern and Classical Languaqes 

Doering, Bernard F., 
B.E~ Doering. 1988. Loneliness and the 

Existent: The Dark Nights of Raissa 
Maritain and Pierre Reverdy. Paqes 11-
23 in, J.F.X. Knasas, ed., Jacques Mari­
taiil: The Man and His Metaphysics. 
American Maritain Association, University 
of Notre name Press, Notre name, Indiana. 

"'usic 

Buranskas, Karen L. 
I(,L, Buranskas. 1988. Solo Appearance 

with Orchestra. Haydn n Major Cello 
Concerto. LaPorte Symphony Orchestra, 
LaPorte, Indiana. 

Starn, Carl L. 
C.L. Starn. 1988. Conductor. Notre name 

Glee Club. Fall Concert Including Pou­
'lenc' s "Laudes de Saint Antoine de 
Padoue", Josquin's "Missa: Mater Patris, 
et Filia". University of Notre Dame, 
Notre Dame, Indiana. 

C.L. Starn. 1988. r.onductor. Notre name 
Chorale. St. Barbara's Church, Brook­
field, Illinois. 

C.L. )tam. 1988. Conductor. Notre name 
Chorale. Chorale Concert Including Bach 
motet "Singet dem Herrn ein neues Lied" 
and "Psalm 90" by Charles Ives. Sacred 
Heart Church, Notre Dame, Indiana. 

Proqram of Liberal Studies 

Aye, CSC, Nicholas R. 
N.R. Aye, CSC. 1988. Birth Control Revis­

ited. The Furrow ~9(11):696-704. 
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Sociology 

Hachen, Jr., David S. 
O.S. Hachen, Jr. 1988. Gender Differences 

in Job Mobility Rates in the United 
States. Social Science Research 17:93-
11fi. 

D.S. Hachen, Jr. 1988. The Delicate Bal­
ance: Technology and Control in Organi­
zations. The British Journal of Sociolo­
~ 39(3}:317-357. 

D.~ Hachen, Jr. 1988. Industrial Labor 
Markets and Job Mobility Rates. Volume 7, 
Pages 35-68 in, A. Kalleberg, ed., Re­
search in SoCTal Stratification and Mobil­
ity. JAI Press, Greenwich, Connecticut. 

o.s. Hachen, Jr. 1988. The Competing 
Risks Model: A Method for Analyzing Proc­
esses with Multiple Types of Events. 
Sociological Methods and Research 17(1}: 
21-54. 

Neigert, Andrew J. 
A.J. Weigert. 1988. Review Essay of Iden­

tity by Roy Baumeister. Symbolic In"te"r'=" 
act1on 11:150-155. 

Theology 

Collins, Adela Y. 
A.Y. Collins. 1988. Review of John Kloop­

penborg, The Formation of Q: Trajec­
tories in~c1ent Wlsdonr-Colle~. 
catfiOTicR1blica1 ~rly 50:720-722. 

A.Y. Collins. 1988. Review of Calvin 
~ercer, Norman Perrin's Interpretation of 
the New 'leStaiiient: From "Exegeti ca 1 
MethOd"" to "Hermene"ii'tiCal Process". 
'JO'ii'riial oTReliqion 68:587-588. 

A.Y. Collins. 1988. Early Christian 
Apocalyptic Literature. Pages 4665-4711 
~. W. Haase and H. Temporini, eds., 
Aufstieg und Niedergang der roemischen 
Helt/Rise and Decline of the Roman World 
Part II, Volume 25.6. Walter De Gruyter, 
Berlin, Germany I New York, New York. 

Griffiths, Paul J. 
P.J. Griffiths. 1988. Review of Hosaku 

Matsuo, Zero and Emptiness in Prajnapar­
amita Th'Qii'qii"t"l'Albany: State Un1~ersity 
or-New York Press, 1987}. Journal of the 
American Academy of Religion 56(2):343-
345. 

McCormick, SJ, Richard A. 
c.~:. Curran and R.A. McCormick, SJ. 1988. 

Readings in Moral Theology. No. 6: Dis­
sent in the Church. Paulist Press, 
Mahwah, New Jersey. 541 pp. 

Melloh, SM, John A. 
J.A. r~elloh, SM. 1988. Publish or Perish: 

A Review of Preaching Literature: 1981-
1986. Worship 2/6:497-514. 

COLLEr,E 0" SCIENCE 

Biological ~cience 

Hellenthal, Ronald A. 
R.n. Price and R.A. Hellenthal. 1988. 

Geomydoecus (Mallophaga: Trichodectidae} 
from the Central American Pocket Gophers 
of the Subgenus Orthogeomys (Rodentia: 
Geomyidae}. Journal of Medical Entomolo­
_gy_ 25(5} :331-335. 

R.~ Price and R.A. Hellenthal. 1988. A 
New Species of Geomydoecus (Mallophaga: 
Trichodectidae} from Pappogemys (Rodentia: 
Geomyidae} Pocket Gophers in Jalisco, 
Mexico. Journal of Entomological Science 
23(3} :212-215. 

Mathematics 

Wong, Warren J. 
W.J. Wong. 1988. A Filtration of Weyl 

Modules for Large Heights. Journal of 
Australian Mathematical Society 45(A): 
187-194. 

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING 

Aerospace and r~echani ca 1 Engineering 

Mueller, Thomas J. 
M. Brendel and T.J. Mueller. 1988. Bound­

ary-Layer Measurements on an Airfoil at 
Low Reynolds Numbers. AIAA Journal 
25(7} :612-617. 

Mueller, Thomas J. 
M. Brendel and T.J. Mueller. 1988. Bound­

ary Layer Measurements on an Airfoil at a 
Low Reynolds Number in an Oscillating 
Freestream. AIAA Journal 26(3} :257-263. 

O'NEILL CHAIR IN Ef11JCATIIJN FOR JUSTICE 

Goulet, Denis A. 
D.A. Goulet. 1988. Tasks and Methods in 

Development Ethics. Cross Currents 
38(2}:146-163, 172. 

HELEN KELLOGG INSTITUTE FOR 
INTERNATIONAL STUf1IES 

McElroy, Jerome L. 
J.L: McElroy and K. de Albuquerque. 1988. 

M1gration Transition in Small Northern 
"and Eastern Caribbean States". Inter­
national Migration Review 22(3):3~ 
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